MARKETS COMMITTEE

Wednesday, 29 January 2014

Minutes of the meeting of the Markets Committee held at Committee Rooms, 2nd Floor, West Wing, Guildhall, EC2 on Wednesday, 29 January 2014 at 11.30am

Present

Members:

Hugh Morris (Chairman) Deputy Alastair King

Michael Hudson (Deputy Chairman) Edward Lord

Alex Bain-Stewart Professor John Lumley
Christopher Boden Deputy Joyce Nash
Alderman Charles Bowman Graham Packham

Deputy John Chapman Chris Punter

Karina Dostalova Adam Richardson
John Fletcher Deputy Dr Giles Shilson

Deputy Stanley Ginsburg
Alderman Timothy Hailes
Brian Harris
Angela Starling
Patrick Streeter
James Tumbridge

Tom Hoffman Deputy Michael Welbank

Ann Holmes Mark Wheatley

Officers:

Sean Cable Town Clerk's Department
Julie Smith Chamberlain's Department
Debbie Howard Chamberlain's Department

Paul Hickson Comptroller & City Solicitor's Department
David Smith Director, Markets & Consumer Protection
Malcolm Macleod Markets & Consumer Protection Department
Nigel Shepherd Markets & Consumer Protection Department
Robert Wilson Markets & Consumer Protection Department
Jon Averns Markets & Consumer Protection Department

Andrew Buckingham Public Relations Office
Julie Zhu Public Relations Office

1. APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Christopher Hayward, Deputy Keith Knowles, Wendy Mead, Robert Merrett, Elizabeth Rogula and Ian Seaton.

2. MEMBERS' DECLARATIONS UNDER THE CODE OF CONDUCT IN RESPECT OF ITEMS ON THE AGENDA

There were no declarations.

3. **PUBLIC MINUTES**

The public minutes of the meeting held on 20 November 2013 were approved as a correct record.

4. MARKETS BUSINESS PLAN UP-DATE PERIOD 2 2013/14

A report of the Director of Markets & Consumer Protection provided an update on the progress against the Business Plan of the Markets Department for Period 2 (August - November) 2013-14 against key performance indicators (KPIs) and the objectives outlined in the Business Plan.

Members noted that the Markets & Consumer Protection Department had, to date, underspent in 2013/14 by £169k against an overall local risk budget of £1.1 million. The Department was forecast to underspend by £130k by the end of the financial year. The Committee was informed of how the underspend was distributed across City Fund and City Cash respectively.

The Director of Markets & Consumer Protection advised the Committee that the reasons for the current budget position at the end of November 2013 was largely due to balancing charges proving less that had originally been projected for Citigen costs (combined heat and power) for the years 2010-2013. Underspent funds would be subsumed within the capped service charge income at Smithfield Market. It was anticipated that the better than budget position would continue until the end of the financial year.

In discussion, Members queried the lower recycling figures at Smithfield Market compared with those at Spitalfields and Billingsgate markets. The Committee heard from the Superintendent of Smithfield Market that the new recycling regime had been newly implemented and the low numbers would relate to a large degree to the volume of trade. Further, many materials (such as cardboard) were ineligible for recycling if they were bloodstained.

The Committee, in response to a Member's question, was informed by the Superintendent of Billingsgate Market that high pre-tender costs estimate at Billingsgate were due to an overestimate of how much that particular exercise would cost.

RESOLVED – That:

- I. the contents of the report be noted.
- II. Appendix C of the report (Market Key Risks) be added to the Corporation's Risk Register.

5. CHRISTMAS 2013 - SMITHFIELD MARKET TRAFFIC MANAGEMENT PLAN UPDATE

A report of the Superintendent of Smithfield Market which updated Members on the outcome of the 2013 Christmas Traffic campaign was considered.

The Superintendent explained that a de-brief meeting was held with all interested parties on 28 January 2014 to discuss all aspects of the campaign and improvements for future campaigns were identified. The meeting was well-attended and positive, with the Chairman present to voice concerns about traffic problems and to explain the gridlock that had occurred throughout the Christmas period. The Superintendent stated that following the meeting on the

28 January 2014, a further meeting had been organised for 11 February 2014 at which a more substantial plan of action would be drafted. The plan would be submitted to the Committee at its July 2014 meeting.

The Chairman updated the Committee, explaining that it had taken an hour to get through traffic in the area on one particular occasion and it was therefore suggested that, for Christmas 2014 there might be a need to introduce temporary traffic orders to ease congestion.

Responding to a question from a Member, the Superintendent of Smithfield Market explained that Christmas 2013 had seen more traffic problems than previous years. The reasons for this were due to a combination of factors, namely, an increase in the level of business and delivery traffic delays owing to problems elsewhere, which meant that supply vehicles were caught in rush hour traffic.

RESOLVED – That:

I. Some thought be given to the temporary traffic order arrangements ahead of Christmas 2014.

6. CORPORATE GOVERNANCE - SCHEME OF DELEGATIONS AND STANDING ORDERS

A report of the Town Clerk relative to the Scheme of Delegation relating to the Director of Markets and Consumer Protection.

The Committee heard that the Scheme of Delegations to Chief Officers had recently been reviewed and a number of changes were proposed to reflect changing legislation, corporate policy and operational requirements.

The Chairman noted that only the first four delegations listed in Appendix 1 (functions delegated to the Director of Markets & Consumer Protection) came under the purview of the Committee.

RESOLVED – That:-

- Subject to the approval of the Policy and Resources Committee of the overall Scheme of Delegation, the delegations relating to the Director of Markets and Consumer Protection as set out in Appendix 1 be approved; and
- II. Members note the proposed amendment to Standing Orders relating to the declaration of operation property assets which are surplus to requirements.

7. QUESTIONS ON MATTERS RELATING TO THE WORK OF THE COMMITTEE

BBC Filming at Billingsgate Market

A question was raised by a Member regarding a documentary being produced by the BBC regarding Billingsgate Market. Members were keen to ensure that the Committee was feeding in to the programme in some way.

The Superintendent of Billingsgate Market explained that the programme in question was in fact centred on one individual trader and was not relating to the work of the Committee. Consequently, there wasn't any scope for the Committee to have or monitor involvement.

8. ANY OTHER BUSINESS THAT THE CHAIRMAN CONSIDERS URGENT Letter to the Smithfield Market Tenants' Association

The Chairman drew the Committee's attention to a letter that had been sent to the Smithfield Market Tenants' Association (SMTA) from a Common Councilman supporting a motion to relocate Smithfield Market outside of the City.

The Chairman requested that in the future, the Chairman and Deputy Chairman of the Committee should have sight of such correspondence prior to it being sent.

9. **EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC**

RESOLVED – That under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Paragraph 3 of Part I of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act as follows:-

Item	Paragraph
10	3
11	3, 5 & 7
12 - 15	3
16 - 17	-

10. **NON-PUBLIC MINUTES**

The non-public minutes of the meeting held on 20 November 2013 were approved as a correct record.

11. DEBT ARREARS MARKETS - PERIOD ENDING 31.12.2013

A report of the Director of Markets and Consumer Protection was considered and agreed.

12. SMITHFIELD MARKET - CONDENSER WATER COOLING SYSTEM - UPDATE

The Committee received a report of the City Surveyor.

13. SMITHFIELD MARKET - POULTRY MARKET LETTING OF STALL 203

A joint report of the Director of Markets and Consumer Protection and the City Surveyor was considered and agreed.

14. TENANCIES AT WILL GRANTED

A report of the Director of Markets and Consumer Protection was received.

15. **DECISIONS TAKEN UNDER DELEGATED AUTHORITY**

A report of the Town Clerk was received.

16. NON PUBLIC QUESTIONS ON MATTERS RELATING TO THE WORK OF THE COMMITTEE

There were no questions.

17. ANY OTHER BUSINESS THAT THE CHAIRMAN CONSIDERS URGENT AND WHICH THE COMMITTEE AGREE SHOULD BE CONSIDERED WHILST THE PUBLIC ARE EXCLUDED

There were no urgent items.

The meeting ended at 12.45pm	
Chairman	

Contact Officer: Sean Cable tel. no.: 020 7332 1174

sean.cable@cityoflondon.gov.uk